
Party Secretary of the Xinjiang Uighur Autonomous Region

Chen Quanguo


479 Zhongshan Lu

Wulumuqi Shi, Xinjiang

People’s Republic of China

Dear Secretary,

I am writing to you on a very urgent matter.  As you are probably aware, Shafkat Abasi, a member of the Tatar ethnic minority, was detained by Chinese authorities on 13 March of 2017 and has not been heard from since. It is believed his detention is due to accessing foreign websites from his computer, connection with an elderly patient who is an imam, and his possession of banned religious books. His family has not been provided with any information and fear that he is at risk of torture and other ill-treatment.  
Shafkat Abasi (Chinese: Xiafuhati Abasi), living in Urumqi in the Xinjiang Uighur Autonomous Region (XUAR), was detained by the Urumqi Public Security Bureau on 13 March 2017. According to information obtained by his brother, an Australian citizen, it is believed that Shafkat Abasi was detained due to foreign websites being accessed from his computer. A member of the Tatar ethnicity and a licensed practitioner of Uighur traditional medicine, police have subsequently expanded their investigation of Shafkat Abasi to include his connections with an 80-year-old imam and his possession of books on history and religion. 

In May 2017, his brother flew to Urumqi from Australia to find out more about Shafkat Abasi’s detention and went to a police station in Nanhu District in Urumqi to enquire about visiting him. Speaking to a vice police commissioner on 8 May, he was told that visiting his brother was not possible, however if he left a copy of his passport and phone number the police would get in contact. Over seven months later the brother has yet to receive further information from the police.
Family members believe that Shafkat Abasi may be held at the Changji Prison in the XUAR, however they do not know whether he has been charged with any crime and are unable to visit him.  As you know, this situation is not uncommon in the region and XUAR authorities have engaged in an unprecedented crackdown targeted at ethnic minorities and Muslims. Techniques used include the widespread use of arbitrary detention, technological surveillance, heavily armed street patrols, security checkpoints and an array of intrusive policies violating human rights. 
I urge you to take the following immediate steps to reverse this unjust and inhumane situation:
· Release Shafkat Abasi (Xiafuhati Abasi) unconditionally and immediately unless there is sufficient credible and admissible evidence that he has committed an internationally recognized offence and is granted a fair trial in line with international standards; and
· Ensure that while he remains in detention, Shafjat Abasi (Xiafuhati Abasi) has regular, unrestricted access to family and lawyers of his choice, and is not subjected to torture and other ill-treatment
Thank you for your prompt attention to this egregious violation of Shafkat Abasi’s basic human rights.

Sincerely,

cc:  Ambassador Cui Tiankai, Embassy of the People's Republic of China, 3505 International Place NW, Washington DC 20008


